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CHAIR TAKITANI: . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. It's 1:04. Will the Special Committee on
County Governance please come to order. I apologize for my voice. Can you please
turn off your cell phones? Special Committee members that are present here today,
Madge Schaefer, our Committee Vice-Chair; Pua Canto, Dave DeLeon, Renee Kehau
Filimoeatu is excused right now; Paula Friel, Kay Okamoto, Tamara Paltin, Ray
Phillips is excused; Jonathan Starr, Kimo Haynes, and I'm Tony Takitani. Our
Facilitator, Lori Teragawachi, is here; James Giroux, Deputy Corporation Counsel; our
fabulous Staff, Kimberley Willenbrink, Sharon Brooks, and Clarita Balala, our
Committee Secretary. Off-island offices, Denise Fernandez from Lanai and Ella Alcon
from Molokai. Now we'd like to proceed with public testimony. Ms. Willenbrink?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you, Mr. Chair. For individuals who will be testifying in the
Chamber, please sign up at the desk located in the 8th floor lobby, just outside the
Chamber door. If you will be testifying from one of the remote testimony locations,
except for Hana, Hana Office is closed today, please sign up at the District Office.
Testimony is limited to three minutes. At two and a half minutes, the light at the
testifier's stand will turn yellow and at three minutes, the light will blink red. If you
are talking at the three-minute time limit, I will ask you to kindly stop. When you
begin your testimony please state your name and the name of any organization you
are representing. We have established a connection to the Molokai District Office and
the Lanai District Office and, to be fair, we will rotate between all of the offices. Lanai
Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is
no one waiting to testify.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you, Denise. Molokai Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you, Ella. We will check in again momentarily. Chair, there are
two people signed up to testify in the Chamber...three people signed up. Our first
testifier is Kelly King. Kelly will be followed by Mark Hyde.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MS. KING: Aloha Committee, thank you for the chance to testify. I've been sort of involved
in this issue up in the periphery, but I thought it was really important to come and
talk to the Committee today and share my thoughts on it because truly more, most of
the people I know in this County and I've been here, I've been a resident over 35 years,
I wish I could say that was my entire life but I'm a little bit older than that. But, you
know, most of the people that I've talked to, I've only talked to one person who doesn't
think this is a good idea so, beyond who you see in this room, there's a huge majority
of people, at least from my perspective, who think that changes need to happen and
happen soon. So I wanted to also express that when I first got involved there was a
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meeting of the minds of a few people, was supposed to be 10 to 15 people at one of our
resident's home in Kihei and there was so many people concerned that it actually
ended up being attended by over 45 people so and that just shows you the level of
concern that people have about this. And I also wanted to say that since, for myself
since becoming active in our community a few decades ago, I have experienced
challenges and roadblocks when dealing with County departments myself, but there
always used to be a sense of, you know, human concern and a measure of
cooperation. A group of us parents were able to work with our Administration to get
the first public playground equipment erected in a public/private partnership.
America's oldest biodiesel plant was built in our County landfill with the support of
the Maui County Landfill Diversion Office. When I first served as Maui's Board of
Education representative in the late '90s, I worked with the County on issues like the
school bus service, which was a local service, and traffic lights near schools. And even
as Chair of the nonprofit Hui Malama Learning Center, I felt like there was access to
and support from both the Council and Administration. Today, however, there is an
obvious lack of transparency and professionalism in our Maui County governance and
the relationship between the Council and the Mayor has devolved into a fmger
pointing, politicizing, inefficient tragedy. I apologize for the harsh words, but I just
think as a business person and a former policy maker and a nonprofit supporter in
this community, I feel like there's an urgent need for change and we have to stop
mincing words. Feels like nothing important gets done in this County, except by
litigation, protest, or petition. And one example Fll name is that's basically what it
took to keep the current Mayor from decimating the County recycling program, one of
the areas where Maui County truly has been a leader. Now this Committee has an
opportunity and, I think, some political will to make a real change. I urge the Special
Committee on Governance to support a model that will bring more professionalism
and transparency to Maui County governments and I believe that developing an
administrative system with a hired, qualified professional who would be accountable
to performance benchmarks -MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
MS. KING: --should be a top priority for this Committee and for our County Council. Thank
you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you, Kelly. Any questions?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Chair?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: Ms. King, thank you very much for coming . . .(inaudible). . . I understand
your concern and it sounds like you are trying to strive for a better teamwork type of
situation, but do you have any specifics that, your own thoughts and preferences
would lead to in how a new system would be structured?
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MS. KING: Yes I do. Thank you for the question. You know in business and we've
been...our...we've had several different businesses, my husband and I, our current one
is 20 years old. It's very important to have professional managers and people who
meet job descriptions and while all the department heads that we've seen in the past
decade or so have been, you know, people from the community, nice people, caring
people, they haven't necessarily been qualified for the positions that they're in. And
there's no form of accountability for that. You have to wait four years and see that
things don't happen and then hope that somebody better runs for Mayor so, you
know, the most important aspect, I think, is to have job descriptions for department
heads, job description for County Manager who hires those department heads and
then hold that Manager accountable to, my preference would be like the County
Council, have the County Council hire that person, hold them accountable. It
shouldn't take two years to get somebody replaced if they're not doing a good job. But
in the beginning, I mean, there's nobody, there's no, when you look at the candidates
for Mayor, there's no way to hold those candidates to any qualifications other than
residency and maybe age. So a County Manager, a professional County Manager,
would not even be able to be hired unless they qualified with the background and
experience that was necessary to run the County.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Pua?
MEMBER CANTO: Ms. King, I have a question for you. Do you believe that the County
Council should be the body to select the Managing Director?
MS. KING: I do and I think that the County Council is much more accountable because first
of all the elections are every two years. The County Council is made up of a body of
like nine people who are in the community. I see Councilmembers way more often
than I see, you know, the Administration at different events and at workshops and
fundraisers and things like that. And I just feel like, personally I feel like they're more
accessible. You know I used to feel like the County Administration was accessible, but
I don't feel that way anymore. It hasn't really been in the last decade.
MEMBER CANTO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Kay?
MEMBER OKAMOTO: Thank you for coming. Do you think that it would be possible to
simply strengthen the current Managing Director, I guess, position and require that to
have more specific criteria and be approved by the Council? Would that make a
difference?
MS. KING: I don't think so because the Managing Director has to work, under the current
system, has to work under the, at-will, at the will of the Mayor. The Mayor is the
person who hires that person and directs them. I...the recent articles about our
current County Manager notwithstanding, I don't think that that position has a lot of
authority or will have a lot of authority under the current system even by making it an
approval by the Council. There's not somebody in charge of that position day-to-day
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to make sure that they're going to be doing a good job, and I think because it's such a
political position that it's not going to be a very popular thing for somebody who gets
elected as Mayor and appoints a Managing Director to then turn that Managing
Director over because it shows you didn't hire somebody who was qualified in the first
place. So that would be my professional, as a business person, that's my opinion of
this situation.
MEMBER OKAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you very much, Ms. King.
MS. KING: Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Our next testifier is Mark Hyde.
MR. HYDE: Good afternoon. I feel a little bit like a guest who's overstayed his welcome. I
apologize for that but I do have a few more reflections to share with you. First of all, I
would encourage you to think big and not focus on job descriptions necessarily as the
solution to the problem. I don't think that is the solution, I think it is something that
needs to happen clearly. I also don't think the Mayor's suggestion to create nine
different bodies to elect nine different people to then appoint people to the Council is
the right solution. But we do have a problem and I have no doubt that if significant
change in structure does not occur, this County will not realize the dream and the
benefits of the Countywide Policy Plan and the Maui Island Plan that were crafted with
great attention from the public and the government. You know, just out of the gate,
the plan is not being followed. It's like the gates are open, the race is off, and the
horse has stumbled. The plan was not even approved with milestones in it. Now
milestones were developed by the Romans 2,000 years ago so that you could figure out
when you're on the road from Rome to Bari, you'd know where you are. Even though
the County Code says the plan must have milestones, they're not in the plan. So I
would just encourage you to think big and I have a couple of quotes from our plans
that I think are inspirational from the executive summary of the Maui Island Plan,
these words lead it off "let there be no small plan." And it goes on to say "it is
impossible to see the future but we can envision how we want it to be and we can
commit to doing all that is possible to see that our dreams and our desires come true."
And in the leading quote to the Implementation Plan is "vision without action is a
daydream." And finally from the Countywide Policy Plan "no task is too small...is too
big--I'm sorry--when done together by all." So we have a government structure, I think
you saw evidence in front of you when the Mayor testified, criticism of the Council, the
Council has issues with the Mayor. In that kind of environment, we're just simply not
gonna move forward, and in the political environment, accountability is something
that really does not help because it can hurt you, not help you, so we need to move to
an accountable model. And I believe that definitely includes a professional manager
who is hired by the Council, but I also believe that we need to bring the government,
the branches of government together in this room, where the Mayor sits with the
Council, has a vote, I think even a hyper vote to break ties. I believe the Mayor can be
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the chair of the Council, if the Council so chooses, and bring them together to make
Maui a better place. Thank you very much.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Any questions? Thank you very much. The next testifier?
MS. WILLENBRINK: The final person signed up to testify in the Chamber is Nell Woods.
MS. WOODS: Good afternoon, Chair Takitani and Commission [sic] Members.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Good afternoon.
MS. WOODS: It was refreshing to hear Mayor Tavares acknowledge two weeks ago the
shortcomings, both big and small, of the current governance structure. I found it
especially interesting that one of the primary points she made was the major stutter in
the function of County government that occurs each time there is a change in the
Mayor's Office. It was her contention that some kind of extended overlap of the
outgoing department directors and deputies with their incoming counterparts was the
solution. I must respectfully challenge that contention. The only way to achieve an
extended overlap is to provide the funding to do so. Neither the departing nor the
incoming directors and deputies are likely to work for any period of time for free. And
any budget that is submitted with additional funding to pay both the departing and
the incoming directors and deputies for a specific period of time would summarily
have that line item struck by the County Council on the first day of budget discussion.
I'd like to remind you that a change to a Council-Manager-Mayor form of government
as described in the materials that have been provided to you by Council Staff
eliminates the issue of turnover in the majority of the department directors and
deputies that currently is the norm in Maui County. A County Manager will be
responsible for tightening up the director and deputy required qualifications to the
specific department positions being filled and ensure that only people with those
qualifications are eligible for consideration. Additionally, once those positions are
filled with qualified people, the only responsibility they will have is doing the job for
which they were hired without political duties every four years. An even better byproduct is that whenever a position is vacated, it opens up an opportunity for
promotion within the department, which cannot help but make for better productivity
and improved morale within the department. Those of us who support this change are
absolutely baffled as to how anyone can fail to grasp how much more efficiently and
productively government can function when the structure supports long-term
continuity instead of a revolving door at the top every four or eight years. Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you. Any questions? Tamara?
MEMBER PALTIN: I have a couple questions on your testimony. When you talk about the
Manager changing the MQs, the minimum qualifications are already in the Charter
and in order to change the Charter, from what I understand, you need the County to
vote on it. So if the Manager came in, he wouldn't just be able to change the MQs,
from what I understand, it would have to be voted on in order to change it in the
Charter.
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MS. WOODS: That's, in my mind, the purpose of this Committee is to set forth the changes
that are needed to the Charter to produce the structure we want.
MEMBER PALTIN: And then one other question, I know Mr. DeLeon had quoted a reference
and I'm not real remembering about which it was but saying that the average turnover
of a Council Manager is seven years. In your opinion would a Council Manager meet
or sorry a City Manager, a County Manager leaving the position require the rest of his
directors to go or would they be allowed to stay and just a new Manager comes in and
works with the existing folks if he can and then, I guess, fire them if he finds their
work unacceptable?
MS. WOODS: Well, my grasp of it, it would be run much like any business is, when there's a
change at the top with the CEO or the CFO, everybody else keeps their job. There's a
process that the Board of Directors or, you know, whoever it is that hires the CEO or
CFO, they hire the new person and they make their own assessment once they're hired
as to the quality of the people working under them. There might be a change or two
but, you know.. .
MEMBER PALTIN: More or less continuity?
MS. WOODS: Yeah, the continuity would be there. I mean, I'm not expecting that just
because the County Manager resigns for whatever reason or better opportunity
elsewhere, that will not affect any of the other department directors and deputies.
MEMBER PALTIN: Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you very much, Ms. Woods.
MS. WOODS: Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Is there any other testimony?
MS. WILLENBRINK: There's no one else signed up in the Chamber to testify. Oh, yes there
is. Tiare Lawrence.
CHAIR TAKITANI: I'm sorry?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Tiare Lawrence.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you.
MS. LAWRENCE: Aloha. Mahalo for this opportunity to testify. When I heard about the
County Manager or City Manager option, I was really enlightened by it after talking to
Tamara and a few other people about it. I think it's necessary and I think that the
County of Maui should take a more progressive approach moving forward so that we
can stop the delay. Oftentimes trying to get stuff done takes time and oftentimes
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that's because of election, elections get in the way and we're appointing new people for
department heads and that transition period kind of delays things progressing and
moving forward. And just in my own experience recently with some of the department
heads, I was pretty upset in the way that communication was handled and also
looking into what their experience was. So I think a City Manager would be a great
option for Maui given that these people would have experience and I think that's
something that we should bring to the County of Maui, and I think that with a more
progressive approach we as a community can get a lot of stuff done. And I'm in
support of it and mahalo for this opportunity.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you very much. Any questions? Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: Yes, thank you very much for coming before us today. Aloha. Something
that kinda has been going back and forth in my mind and I've heard other discussion
about it is how do we kind of localize this process if we do go to a change to a
Council-Manager-Mayor type of system? 'Cause, I think, a lot of folks have this idea
that it's gonna be someone new without any, you know, kind of immersion into our
lifestyle and culture, but, you know, I think a lot of us feel that's not really the recipe
that we're envisioning, you know, that there's gotta be a way to meld it with our
culture and sensibilities and how we do things here. Have you given any thought to
that? Is that something you would like to comment on -MS. LAWRENCE: Absolutely.
MEMBER STARR: --on maybe mechanisms for that?
MS. LAWRENCE: Absolutely. I think that we have a new generation of leadership that are
very educated, very business savvy that have great relationships with other people in
our community and I think with that combined, you will have that localized option per
se. Like I said, we have great people doing great things. There is this new generation
of leaders that want to see great change on Maui and I do see Lori and Ka Ipu Kukui is
one of those type of opportunities that you can look to for new leaders that already
have established relationships and have experience, and I hope this happens.
MEMBER STARR: Yeah. A follow-up, Mr. Chair? I know there's, we've been introduced to a
couple of organizations that are nationwide, or even international in scope such as
ICMA and the National Civic League which do training and have, you know, kind of
ethics standards. And a lot of the municipalities or counties that subscribe to this
type of program demand that both the Councilmembers and the Manager get that
training and become part of their program, and do you think that that's...that type of
thing would be something that if more of our rising community and elected's and
appointed's become part of that, that might actually raise the bar and help make it,
you know, over time, easier for the rising stars of our community to move into
excellence?
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MS. LAWRENCE: Absolutely. I think any additional training is a plus. More education, the
more power, and giving that opportunity to future leaders, especially for Maui, is a
win-win for not only that person but for our community as well.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Any other questions? Tamara?
MEMBER PALTIN: I just wanted to clarify, so you do believe that people born and raised on
Maui are capable of being professional managers?
MS. LAWRENCE: Absolutely. I think Maui has some very talented people and I think we
need to give those people an opportunity. There is great leadership coming out of the
school systems now and instead of, you know, a lot of people are leaving the island to
look for opportunities when we can have them here and just they can bring this
experience and education to Maui as well as those relationships in the community.
MEMBER PALTIN: One follow-up?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Sure.
MEMBER PALTIN: And do you notice that there's a very distinct difference between politics,
like campaigning and actual management, or do you think that they could be similar?
MS. LAWRENCE: I personally would like to see it separated because oftentimes when you
campaign, the money becomes an issue on who funding who and I'd rather see the
money be taken out of politics and we actually thoughtfully choose people based on
their experience and their relationships and the way they carry themselves in the
community. So personally I'd like to see money be taken out of politics and not have a
City Manager have to campaign to be elected. I think that people within this room and
the County Councilmembers are educated enough to make an informed decision.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Kimo?
MEMBER HAYNES: How you doing?
MS. LAWRENCE: Hey, Kimo
MEMBER HAYNES: Hi. Hey, I, too, agree with you that's there's a lot of capable people here
on Maui that could step up and become leaders. What is your feeling? Do you think
that we should just include local people in this position? Or would you open it up to
people from outside if they met the qualifications and had the right fit to be in this
position on Maui?
MS. LAWRENCE: Absolutely. I think we should be open-minded. I mean, if the people
involved in choosing who would be the City Manager feel that this other person who
has substantial experience in the continent and could bring that here then by all
means, but I personally do believe, and I stand true, that I do think that we have
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people here. And, like I said, they've already established relationships so that's
something that could be a positive move in the forward...moving forward.
MEMBER HAYNES: Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Madge?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Well, I kind of went ouch when the issue was local people, born
and raised here, because as a haole, despite the fact that I've lived here for a long, long
time, I think that you'll preclude...
CHAIR TAKITANI: Is there a question?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Yeah.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: I'll get to it, just a minute.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Just checking.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So I want to ask you, if when you say local, do you mean local or
do you mean everybody who lives on Maui?
MS. LAWRENCE: I will define what I think of local. I don't think local is born and raised. I
think local is somebody that's been living here, maybe five, ten years plus, has a
connection to the people, may not have koko, but are very Maui and I don't think a
local person, to me, is being born and raised here. I think there's amazing people that
have moved here from the continent that I consider local.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Thank you very much.
MS. LAWRENCE: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: I appreciate that clarification.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Any other questions? Thank you very much, Tiare.
MS. LAWRENCE: Okay. Mahalo.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair, there is no one else in the Chamber signed up to testify.
CHAIR TAKITANI: If there's no objections, I'd like to now close public testimony.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair, would you like to check with the District Offices one more time?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay. Go ahead.
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MS. WILLENBRINK: Lanai Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify at the Lanai Office.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Molokai Office, is there anyone else wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you. Is there anyone else in the Chamber wishing to testify?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Go ahead. Mr. Paul Janes-Brown.
MR. JANES-BROWN: Aloha, I'm Paul Janes-Brown, Mr. Chair and Members of the
Committee. I've heard this...I had the opportunity to do a presentation yesterday to
the Cerebral Café, and I heard the argument about the culture thing; it keeps coming
up all the time. And my answer to that was what is the culture of roads? What is the
culture of garbage? What is the culture of wastewater? What is the culture of the
fires that burn buildings? What is the culture of all the services that the County
delivers? These are services and the services that the County delivers here are the
same services that are delivered everywhere else in the United States. So this culture
argument that keeps coming up...and by the way, the University of Hawaii does not
have a Master's program in Public Administration. So I think it'd be a good idea to
contact the Regents and tell them that they should get one, especially since this State
is so dependent upon both Federal government assistance as well as lots of public
agencies and one of the highest concentrations of, what I call, for-impact
organizations, but are commonly known as not-for-profit organizations, that I've ever
been to. So a Master's in Public Administration, I think, would be a great service to
this State, 'cause the only way anybody's gonna get a Master's in Public Education is
to leave the State. So, that's all I have to say about that, but think about that cultural
argument, you know, I mean, the culture will be maintained by the Mayor and by the
Council, but the Manager will be delivering services and services don't have a culture.
Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you. Questions? Thank you very much. Oh, you have a question?
MEMBER CANTO: I do. I'm sorry.
MR. JANES-BROWN: Oh, I'm sorry.
MEMBER CANTO: Sir, can you define, services do not have a culture, can you define that?
MR. JANES-BROWN: What's the culture of garbage? What's the culture of wastewater?
MEMBER CANTO: Oh, those.. .
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MR. JANES-BROWN: What's the culture of the fires that burn buildings? What's the culture
of, you know, water?
MEMBER CANTO: Okay.
MR. JANES-BROWN: They don't have cultures. They're just services that have to be
delivered that the County is responsible for. What's the culture of a permit? You
know, I mean, let's talk about the reality of what we're dealing with here. When you
look at this County organization, it's a service organization. If you look at the things
that the County does, it delivers services. In order to deliver services, you have to
have good management and people at the top who know what they're doing; who have
experience and skills in delivering those services. Currently, some of the people do not
have those experiences unfortunately.
MEMBER CANTO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you. Anyone else wishing to testify? Now can I? If there are no
objections, I'll now close public testimony.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
CHAIR TAKITANI: Today we have a few items on our agenda.

CG-1(1) RESOLUTION 15-155: ESTABLISHING A SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON
COUNTY GOVERNANCE
CHAIR TAKITANI: Number one is our resolution that established this Special Committee
which we always start off so it's kind of our opportunity to speak to other things.
Tamara?
MEMBER PALTIN: So I just was wondering if there was any formal response to the written
questions that Lori had asked to the current Administration, and if not, I wanted to
possibly resubmit them in writing, as well as not saying that I don't trust Mr. Hyde,
but you know, I would like if we could get a copy of the annual reports by the
departmental directors for 2013, '14, and '15 so we can make our...come to our own
conclusions on them, as well as formally ask if there's any tracking and implementing
of the 20 pages of action items for the General Plan in light of the State Legislature
trying to change the LUC to reflect the General Plan and the community plans. If our
General Plan and community plans don't have any tracking and implementation and
the State Legislature's thinking they're gonna change the Land Use Commission to
match up to that, I think we better start working on it. So, just requesting formally,
asking...
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CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay, has there been a response?
MS. WILLENBRINK: There was never a request made for that specifically.
CHAIR TAKITANI: It was an oral request from...
MS. WILLENBRINK: Prior to the Mayor's presentation, he received Lori's questions, but...
CHAIR TAKITANI: Can we submit a written request?
MS. WILLENBRINK: We certainly can.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Who?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Mr. Chair -CHAIR TAKITANI: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: --I asked the Mayor when he testified, I asked him if he had
received -CHAIR TAKITANI: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: --the questions and asked him if he would answer them after the
meeting.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: There were also several questions that were asked of the Mayor when he
came, when he kindly came before us and he had asked that they be submitted in
writing and I know I had clarified them in writing and submitted them to Staff, so I'm
wondering whether we heard any response on those?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, that response was due January 29th, I believe.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Can we follow up on those as well?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Certainly.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Kay?
MEMBER OKAMOTO: As far as all of the reports, I personally would not wanna have to see
all of those reports, but on some I want to know have they come out? Have those
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reports and where are they available? I don't necessarily want the Staff to have to go,
you know, put 'em all online, but I would want to know which departments do their
reports and which departments don't and then what happens when they don't.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay. Tamara, is that okay with you or we want the reports?
MEMBER PALTIN: If they're available to the public somewhere, I can always go and look at
it, but from what I've, I tried to ask at the County Clerk as well, I couldn't get any, they
didn't know where they were. They said ask the Administration, so if they can direct
us.
CHAIR TAKITANI: In lieu of directions, we'll ask for the reports?
MEMBER PALTIN: Yes. Yes.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay, thank you.
MEMBER OKAMOTO: Yes, I'm fine with that.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Who said that? Madge?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So, I have a question related to the resolution and that's if...and I
think this is the appropriate place to raise the question, if there is a decision for a
Charter amendment and it says that we would...we should draft the language for that
Charter amendment, my concern is when this resolution came before Corp. Counsel, I
just happen to be at that meeting, and the attorney, Corp. Counsel did everything
possible to discourage the establishment of this Committee. So, in view of the Mayor's
position on this issue and in view of the fact that Corporate [sic] Counsel works for the
Mayor, how are we gonna get help in drafting, if we had to draft a Charter amendment,
how would we get help? Would you be...would the Corp. Counsel be able to be
unbiased when they work directly for the Mayor's Office who has made it very clear
that...
CHAIR TAKITANI: Well, the Charter makes it pretty clear that they also work for the Council
and we're creatures of the Council, so I would expect that we would have...
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: I'd like to hear that from...
CHAIR TAKITANI: Why don't we deal with that when the time comes?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Could Corp. Counsel answer that?
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MR. GIROUX: You want me to address that? I can address that now since we're in such a
hot box and the tinder is there. You know, our job is difficult. You know, the two hats
and who's my client and we, every year we go through training and we do the dance.
Is that my client? I don't know. I don't know. I don't know. I don't know. But you
know, the issue is, is that in Counsel in drafting, we get an assignment and it's...if I
can work with Council Services and we work together, we can draft language. That's
not a problem. You're either gonna see it or you don't, right? There's gonna be a
deadline or there's not. Everything we've been talking about efficiency, right? So,
you'll know, I mean, it's...the thing is, is that if you come to the point that you want a
product, then it's gonna be up to the scribes and the clerics to get something to you. I
don't think, I mean, I don't foresee, you know, some type of, you know, okay, where
now you don't have an attorney goodbye; that...the thing is we're assigned to these
committees and we produce what we can produce for you, I mean, our job is to service
you. You know, you can see my job as pretty much being a judge and a clerk, but
more of a clerk. I remain neutral. I try to just allow the process to happen and I look
at the evidence and I play a mental game. I look at the evidence and I weigh it and I
play devil's advocate and, you know, but my job is really to service you. So I'm not
going to be, you know, when it's time to draft, punch out, and, you know, bye, you
know.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Yes.
MR. GIROUX: So I don't think you have to worry too much about that.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Okay. Well, it was a fair question and certainly I don't want you
to take it personally nor -MR. GIROUX: No, I never do.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: --do I want anyone in the Corp. Counsel to.
MR. GIROUX: I've long...it was long enough...
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: But it was a fair question in view of the way the organizational
chart works now.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: I have a little experience here. I sat next to Mr. Giroux in Planning
Commission a number of the years I chaired for five years and before that pretty much
the same situation with Ed Kushi, Jr. And in that time I personally asked both of
them to do things that I knew they didn't particularly would have liked to do on their
own, but they served so well and so excellently in helping us get it done in the most
effective and efficient way; doing, teaching us how to do it in such a way that it would
work and, you know, no one would end up with repercussions, you know, because it
wasn't written well. And so I'm willing to attest to the professionalism and excellence
of intent and I'm really sure that we'll get nothing but the best.
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VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Well, that's encouraging because the one thing that we talked
about from the very beginning is transparency in this issue so the question needed to
be asked and I ask it and I'm happy to receive the answer.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Mr. Chair? May I also just add that the Office of Council Services has
three attorneys and the Director of the Office of Council Services is also an attorney.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay. Thank you very much.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: And the Chair is an attorney.
CHAIR TAKITANI: A mediocre one.

CG-1(3) FORMS OF COUNTY GOVERNANCE
CHAIR TAKITANI: As you may recall we didn't have time to get to our final item at the last
meeting and Lori today will be facilitating that so I'd like to turn to item two now Forms of County Governance. You are in receipt, well the Committee's in receipt of
numerous correspondences dated, three of them dated January 22nd with different
titles. Everybody got that? Okay. I'm not going to read it all. And at this time, I'd like
to ask Lori to facilitate discussion and I guess we going see who did their homework.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: They all did.
MEMBER HAYNES: Is there going to be a test?
CHAIR TAKITANI: There's going to be a test.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Verbal. Verbal test. Thank you, Chair. Okay. Since we were not able
to review all the research done by Council Services the last time we were together, I
would like to take just a little bit of time to provide a quick overview. You may have
already reviewed this along with all the other documents, but I don't think it would
hurt to review this specific one and I'm talking about the memo with the subject
Forms of County Governance (Structure and Performance) that was dated
January 22nd because it responds to your questions on how a County Manager form of
government could be structured and how a County Manager might improve the
performance of Maui County's government. Okay? Alright. Couple of points, please
keep in mind that, most importantly, you are charged with answering the question, in
bold, on that first page of that memo. Should the County of Maui's Chief Executive
remain an elected position or become a hired or appointed position. The key words in
this sentence are Chief Executive; this means Chief Executive Officer. We have
already had some discussion that you can have a County Manager who is hired who
would be in charge of the Executive Branch of government and still have an elected
Mayor with other responsibilities, we talked about that before. Also, there are many
structures to choose from. For instance, if you hire a County Manager, you do not
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have to have a Mayor at all. As you reviewed all the research it uncovered a lot of key
considerations for you to think about. So let's take a look at that memorandum with
structure and performance in parentheses. This objective research does seem to
support a few conclusions, such as the following, so please turn your attention to the
bullet points on that first page in summary, it states in summary, on the very first
page, voter turnout for municipal elections tends to decrease when the municipality's
Chief Executive is not an elected position. Effectiveness in municipal government is
based on the performance of professional administrators, regardless of whether the
Chief Executive is elected or appointed. Through political...though politically
influential, interests are powerful in both strong Mayor and County Manager
governments, the absence of elections allows the County Manager the freedom to
foster innovation, concentrate on management instead of political activities and invest
in long-term communitywide solutions. Okay. Now on Page 2 are the variables to be
considered when contemplating the structure of County Manager, of the County
Manager position. They include appointments, criteria, and procedure, like what are
the educational and professional requirements of the County Manager, who will make
those appointments or hire. The term of office, is it definite or indefinite. Termination
criteria and procedure, authority to appoint department heads and other personnel,
authority to manage departments, authority to propose and manage the budget.
Those are the criteria within that structure. Then on Page 4, you will find information
taken from an article published just last year by Professor Jered Carr entitled What
Have We Learned about the Performance of Council-Manager Government. Dr. Can's
research uncovered the following with regards to what he calls the ten propositions
about the County Manager form of government. A County Manager limits the
influence of politically powerful interests. His evaluation of that was that it's probably
not true. He indicated that there was no difference between the two forms of
government in their responsiveness to powerful constituencies. Next point, a County
Manager is more likely to adopt comprehensive policies. His evaluation of his research
stated that it was generally true. Strong Mayor is more likely to adopt policies
directing visible benefits to particular segments of the community. He also stated that
that was generally true. Voter turnout for municipal elections is lower for county
management [sic] governments; evaluation true. He stated that the presence of a
strong Mayor election on the ballot produces a higher voter turnout. County Manager
governments are more likely to engage constituents in policy decisions. His evaluation
of that was probably not true. It states that the percentage of residents actually
engaged with government does not appear related to the form of government that
exists. The County Manager spends more time on management than a strong Mayor;
evaluation, generally true. County Manager governments have less intragovernmental
conflict, guess what, generally true. County Manager governments are more likely to
adopt innovative policies and practices; the evaluation was generally true. County
Manager governments produce higher quality services; evaluation probably not true.
The strongest indicator for high-quality services is the presence of professional
administrators, whether led by a County Manager or a strong Mayor. County Manager
governments are more effective in executing basic municipal functions; the evaluation
there is probably not true. Again studies do not show a correlation between
effectiveness and the form of government. Then on Page 8, you have a chart given,
giving you a comparison of forms of government in the state of Washington and you
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also have...and I'm not going to go over all the memorandums, but you also have the
memorandum with the subject line Forms of County Governance (Other Counties and
Cities). The Staff had compiled information on the counties and cities that have
changed their form of government and the reasons why. There's also a section on
cities that were awarded the ICMA award, but there was no correlation that was
determined to their form of government. And in addition, the Staff compiled
information on successful long-standing County Manager forms of government, which
included City of Thousand Oaks, California at Madge's request, Fairfax County,
Virginia at Jonathan's request and the city of Austin, Texas. Okay. Alright, so at this
point, I would like to start our discussion by asking you to share your thoughts
regarding your last assignment. Please address the question "Should the County of
Maui's Chief Executive remain an elected position or become an appointed position?"
Share your supporting evidence and indicate how it would improve the operations and
effectiveness of County government. Now once everyone's opinion is heard, you can
then take the time to ask questions for clarity. So please jot your questions down so
you don't forget them. And when citing your evidence please cite the document and
page number that you are referring or that you're referencing so that we can find it
easily. So I decided that the fairest way to do this would be to go alphabetical order by
last name with the Vice-Chair and the Chair going last. Okay? Alright, so let's begin.
Pua?
MEMBER CANTO: Chair, I'd like to defer right now. I have my reasons, but I really would
like to defer my comments. I'd like to defer my comments at this time, if I may.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Call the next one.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay. Alright. Dave DeLeon?
MEMBER DeLEON: Hi. So I'll own up, it's the last document is the one I didn't read. Well,
however, the one that you just mentioned, just spoke to -CHAIR TAKITANI: The mic, I can't...
MEMBER DeLEON: Is it on? Okay, sorry. So I'll own up to that's the one I didn't read, but I
think it speaks to a lot of same points I was trying to make in my statement. You guys
all have my written statement? And I did that because I'm better with written word
than I am with spoken word. So my basic conclusion is what's the rush? We can
have this conversation. I'm kind of in agreement with Mayor Tavares, and a lot of the
people that influenced me, a lot of the influence here, came from the actual spoken
testimony as opposed to necessarily the documents but some of the documents as
well. So yeah, we have a really strong bond rating, we have probably the lowest
property taxes...well we do have lowest property taxes in the State and probably
maybe even in the country. The roads are being paved, the services are being...are
mostly well-functioning. My wife goes to Kaunoa practically every day and gets great
service out of that facility every day. So there's issues, but there's no emergencies and
as we've been...Mayor Tavares pointed out, there's a variety of mechanisms to promote
efficiency and accountability. The program budget is one of those. The Maui Island
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Plan has an implementation section that needs to be implemented. There's the
County Auditor's position, there's the Cost of Government Commission. There's a lot
of functions there that would lead you to think that there's other avenues for
addressing efficiency than necessarily tearing the whole government apart and starting
over again. That's not to dismiss the concept and I don't think it's a concept that
needs to be taken off the table in any shape or form; I don't disagree with this
conversation but I think we have other issues here. So ideally, as Mr. Hyde presents
weekly, or every other week, a professional manager would perform, if it did perform
well, it would create better government. What could go wrong? Well, transparency.
Hawaii's government is almost obsessed with open...has a value of open government.
I'm having a hard time seeing this County Manager creating his policies independent
of the County Council and then bringing them to the County Council without having
ever had a chance to talk to him about it. And under our current form, I mean we do
it in here, we have, dance around the open government law every time we meet. The
counties are not exempted from that. The State government, of course, the Legislature
has exempted itself so it's much more functional that way. They can actually do 3,000
bills in 3 months. No way the County Council could do that because of the
restrictions on it. But can you imagine a CEO, I mean, the CEO of a corporation not
being able to talk to his Board before he floats a major idea? The thought I had was
the homeless program. How would the Mayor...how would the Managing Director...a
managing...a Manager pull that program together and bring it, just bring it flat to the
Council without having first had his opportunity to talk to 'ern about it? Next step
along the way here is middle management is tenured in this County. And our
bureaucracy's tenured, all the way down underneath that. So from the division head
down, the Manager is not gonna get the chance to replace these people. There was a
line in, under the one discussion about the city of Cincinnati and the quote was "the
Manager should be able to fire all employees who are not direct staff to the Council."
Good luck on Maui and in the State of Hawaii, I mean, those positions are pretty
much tenured and you're not gonna be moving 'em without really a great cause. It
doesn't happen. So the good part about that is is we always have people in position so
this relates to the continuity. The sewer manager knows how to run the sewers and
he's probably been doing it for a decade and the Parks Director, the Parks operators,
the division heads have all been doing it for long periods of time and maybe not the
Parks, I can see the look on your face. But so we have these management positions
that are there, of course the downside is they do have the ownership over them
because and when you get new management, you do get a problem with, you know,
passive resistance or, you know, who's this new guy? We'll just wait him out. Or new
gal. But ultimately it's divisional leadership that the middle management that is the
core of departmental services in Maui County and they aren't going anywhere so we
have continuity there. I do have a problem with the whole idea of culture that Paul
brought up. I think that it's gonna be really important where this person comes from
and whether this person understands Hawaii or not. And I'm having a hard time
understanding how we're gonna get the skill sets we need while competing with the
private sector. Picking the wrong person, I've seen reports on the Internet about, you
know, counties that repeatedly move their Managing Director or County Manager out
every six months. Mr. Laub's notebooks weren't well presented but they had a lot of
really interesting information in them about counties where you have people appointed
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managing directors of the county but have aggressive personalities it turns out. Well
you never saw them before; they're not of the community. So you haven't had... and
that experience before. Then you have Bell, California and you have Flint, Michigan.
At least our Mayors are of our community and we know who they are pretty much
before they get there. And they get...the public gets a chance to actually vet them
beforehand. Under this system, what's being proposed, well, we're going to have to do
a lot of trust. We're going to have to trust that the County Council gets it right and I
think the voters of Maui County is gonna have some problems with that. Mr. Mora's
presentation in our first meeting, the gentleman from IMCA or is it ICMA?
UNKNOWN SPEAKER: ICMA.
MEMBER DeLEON: Well, anyway, I was having a hard time with the acronym. Anyway, so
he made the statement that the average County Manager tenure is seven years. So do
the math and you do the seven Administrations we've had since we've become a strong
Mayor County, it comes out to 49 years with a 7-year average. It's actually identical.
So the impression you get, however, is because we've had 3 Administrations in a row
that failed to be re-elected; you get the idea that this is always going to be 4 years and
they're . . .(inaudible). . . going out. The first 3 Administrations, however, lasted a total
of 29 years. So the continuity was there in the 3 Administrations. And of course, Mr.
Regan pointed out the long tenure that our middle management has when he gave his
presentation. It was a quote and I'm coming from the quotes that Lori, that, you guys
had in your statement and that was from More Than Mayor or Manager "Turnover in
County Manager position can weaken government; Council can arbitrarily remove a
County Manager." Check and Balance, I don't want to get too far into that. Mr.
Crockett made the point that that was one of the main reasons that the '67 Charter
Commission deliberately chose not to do a County Manager. That was one of the
fundamental points. And it's also a fundamental attribute of American government.
Now the thing that happens on the mainland where these other counties have county
managers is they also have other governments around them. So they have like city
governments and municipal governments and elected school boards and elected water
districts. So there's other politicians and other forms of political power in the
community, not just the county government. In our case, this is it, this is all we got.
It's a pretty efficient system but it doesn't really lend to any more, you know, a balance
of that power. And as the Mayor pointed out, there's times when the Mayor has to
withhold what the Council wants him to do. And there's times when the Mayor's
power needs to be balanced by the Council. I commend Mr. Hyde's effort to try to find
an answer to this dilemma and his answer was basically to have a Mayor who is
basically gonna function as the Chair of the County Council, and but still have the
power to veto what the Council approves. I'm having a hard time seeing the Chair of
any body vetoing the actions of the body he oversees, or she oversees. I just don't see
how that one would work. When we first came in, I received a document called
Predator State: Corruption in the County [sic] Management System - Case of Bell,
California, the citation's there of the author. And he makes the case that County
Manager systems really cause disengagement of the citizenry. There's less
engagement. And you heard some of that in some of the other presentations. But
some of the quotes from that were "most studies on the impact of progressive reforms
- 20 -

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON COUNTY GOVERNANCE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 11, 2016

on voter turnout support the contention that progressive governments reduce
comparatively low voter turnout." Another quote "structures intended to distance
policy makers from politics instead insulate officials from traditional forms of political
accountability." And one more quote "if one were to design a system of local
government to intentionally produce consistently low civic engagement, one could
hardly do better than a county [sic] manager form of government." The 2...let's leave
that one go...so then I come down to my last thought and this comes from the model
Charter, Page 11 "the basic principle that the Executive is appointed by the Council
has meant that particular attention is given to the composition of the Council when
local charters are under review." Another quote "the City Council, elected by,
representative of, and responsible to the citizens of a city is the fundamental
democratic element of the County [sic] manager plan. The Charter must provide for a
council which is truly representative of the community." The Maui County Council's
current structure does not meet this test. The current structure results in two
incumbent Councilmembers running for re-election unopposed in four out of five
elections. It results in a majority advantage...major advantages to incumbents and
disproportionate representation. Three seats represent, representing 7 percent of the
population but controlling 33 percent of the Council's voting power. The voting public
consistently shows that it does not understand that the at-large voting system... does
not, consistently does not understand the at-large voting system and fails to vote for
all nine Councilmembers, all nine Council seats in every election. So this is not an
argument to change the Council at this time. It's an argument to, that we follow the
heed of the model Charter, which is we have to pay attention to the Council if we're
gonna make them be the sole arbitrary of our government. Thank you.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you for the short version.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: So you believe, to summarize, you believe that the County of Maui's
Chief Executive remain an elected position?
MEMBER DeLEON: For the time being, yes.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay. Okay. Thank you. Paula?
MEMBER FRIEL: Can I change my last name to start with a Z?
MEMBER HAYNES: Pua already did that.
MEMBER FRIEL: Okay. I didn't grab specific quotes from all of the many pages and
documents we had to read. I looked at commonalities and the general themes and
what I kept hearing repeated and went off of that. Although there's a lot of great ideas
I heard presented with having a County Manager, my number one, I have a grave
concern over the Legislative Branch selecting the Executive Branch. And like stated
earlier, we do not have many of those smaller government bodies in place in our
County to do that balance of power and I believe it's imperative that we keep a
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separation of powers. So that was my number one concern or just what I needed to
see more balancing in place. Charmaine Tavares, a question I asked her was if she
saw any advantage either way and I, based on what I been heard from everyone and
what I saw in the reports, there wasn't an overwhelming, clear conclusion that a
Manager will solve all our problems. It seems what the common problem is, is
accountability and that there's none in place. My question is, is it possible to rewrite
the Charter so that we can have more accountability with the structure that we have
in place? Can we implement a lot of the things that we see that are good with the
managerial's position which is what sounds like is the problem with our current
system without changing the entire structure of how things are governed?
MEMBER PALTIN: So like a hybrid?
MEMBER FRIEL: In a sense, or just put some checks and balances where the Mayor has to
be accountable. He has to do a report. If he doesn't do a report after two years,
Council has the power to remove. I mean, that's just really extreme, but I'm just
saying put checks and balances where each branch can check each other and be more
accountable and uphold things that they're supposed to do. I don't know. I'm just
coming up with ideas. But it just seems like that's the common problem is no reports,
no goal setting, no evaluation to see is this working, is this not working? If we put a
Manager in place it's...the ICMA man said 400,000. Where is that money going to
come from? On average, it takes seven years, he said, for it to balance out financially.
That's another long haul and we've already been in a recession for a while. So I'm just
looking at is there more cost-effective ways to implement the two, not necessarily
make hybrid, but just take what we see as good with the managers and implement it
in the Mayor's position, which seem to be hands down the accountability's what I
heard at every meeting from everybody that was speaking and from what I was reading
here.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay, I just spoke to James and we need to remember to stay focused
and that, you know, modifying the Charter without making the decision of whether we
want a strong Mayor or a County Manager first that's what the Committee is charged
with. Yeah? So we have to make that decision first. So you're saying, to summarize,
strong Mayor.
MEMBER FRIEL: I'm saying I am not comfortable with the Legislative Branch selecting the
Executive.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay, so when you asked yourself the question - should the County of
Maui's... and I don't want to put words in your mouth... should the County of Maui's
Chief Executive remain an elected position or become an appointed position?
MEMBER FRIEL: Remain elected.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay. Thank you. Okay. Who's next? Renee's not here. Kimo?
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MEMBER HAYNES: Let me start by saying I have not made up my mind yet or made a
decision yet. What I will say is that what we're here...or the reasons why we're here to
begin with is there's something is not working. The system is not working or it's not
performing as it should. That can be because of personalities, that can be because of
flaws in the structure. Looking at this, you know, I think looking at this new form of
government, theoretically it makes sense to me. It seems like an efficient way to
administer the County's business in terms of structure and accountability. I think
Dave did a good job of pointing out a lot of the risks and I think there are a lot of risks
involved that I think there's ways to mitigate those risks, but I'm still processing this
and thinking it through. But I can't answer the question today. I think there's still
some more information that I want to look into and try to understand how we do or
how I am able to come up with this. But the theory that there's some accountability,
that's something that keeps coming out. I think the skill set of the person running the
organization is an issue that keeps coming up and I don't think we have that today.
And we've talked about that in terms of requirements and such that we'd have to
change, but right now I'm still...I don't have a decision.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: So if we were to...if I were to ask you what additional information
would you like for us to bring up or have researched or provide for you?
MEMBER HAYNES: I just need...I don't know specifically.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay.
MEMBER HAYNES: I mean I'm still looking.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay. Thank you. Kay Okamoto?
MEMBER OKAMOTO: Well, I agree there's a real problem and I think that that was pretty
obvious in listening to the various testifiers. But what struck me today at least was
when Kelly King said it used to work but it doesn't work now, but nothing's changed
really except for personalities. So I'm not sure that a change of structure is gonna
make a difference. I looked at what all the different ones were saying and in almost
every case, the checks and balances are stronger with the elected Mayor, the strong
Mayor. With the strong Manager, you lose some of those checks and balances. I was
not happy with the idea that the voting goes down if you're not really electing a Mayor
and we need to have more voting, not less. We lose some of that separation of powers,
and this was in almost every one of the documents so I've not, you know, I didn't have
a list by document. I think that some of the problems, I'm kind of wit some of the
others, some of the problems can be solved in various ways but I know that we're
looking at only at the question. The one that I, really struck me in the article from the
Yale Law Journal was that the Mayor in a sort of not a real strong Mayor position loses
some power when dealing with other agencies, government, when they're trying to
lobby with the State or with the Federal. They don't have the same power as they do a
strong Mayor and we can't afford that; that's one of my...so at this point, I'm still
wavering a little bit but I'm leaning to no, keep it as a strong Mayor. Thank you.
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MS. TERAGAWACHI: Thank you.
MEMBER OKAMOTO: Tried to be succinct.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Tamara?
MEMBER PALTIN: So, leaders aspire and inspire and managers get it done, right? So in
looking through all the documents provided generously by the Council Services, I
started to do what Corp. Counsel James Giroux said and, you know, note things and
what I found myself doing was just basically writing down the same things that they
were doing. So I had to go back and I just had to like scan them and see like before I
did that and my conclusion was similar to Paula where, you know, if it was in writing
in a document that would tell us which one is better it would be so easy, but what I
got out of it was, you know, a good idea will fail if the people aren't behind it and a bad
idea will succeed if people make it work. So I think that's what we have right now. I
don't think that the structure is broken, but it's not working for us, presently. And
initially, same as Paula, I thought accountability was the problem and when
Mr. Crockett came in and former Mayor Tavares came in and they said, you know, the
accountability is voting. The way I found that they were saying accountability is more
like a punishment than a solution. It's not...we can vote the person out, but is that a
solution for us, the people, because after we voted Apana out, then we got Arakawa,
after we voted Arakawa out, we got Tavares, after we... and so on and so forth. So I
don't think voting somebody that's not doing what we want or working is a solution for
us; it might be a punishable accountability, but it's not a solution. And then I took
what former Mayor Tavares said and she said to hold these departments accountable
by the budget. Also, not a solution I think because say somebody doesn't pick up your
rubbish 11. times a month and you withhold their money because they're not doing
what they're supposed to do; it's more of a punishment to us with the stink rubbish on
the street than a solution. So if, you know, people think that checks and balances are
what we have right now and that's accountability, then to me that's not our problem.
I think, you know, I think really our problem is continuity of competent management
and that could work in either structure, a strong Mayor structure or a
Council-Manager structure as long as the people put in the place are competent and
there's a continuity. Another thing that Tavares mentioned were the goals in the
budget so I looked at the goals. I couldn't even fmd the goals for my section; they were
there and then they were deleted. But I told...I was told that that's not the legal
version of the budget or whatever, you know. My section is the only one I have
experience with but I did speak to some people in Planning and some people in Public
Works and, you know, I was not impressed at looking at the budget goals over the
years, I didn't see like any kind of progress in goals. A lot of the time it was same or if
it was different, it was like wildly different, like you could tell where the Administration
had changed and the measures weren't...were pretty weak measures. I think there
was a big disconnect in...I don't know who writes the goals and who they expect to
meet the goals and if the two talk to each other. I know I never knew what our goals
for me as a County employee was until I actually went and looked them up, you know,
and said oh that's what our goals are, like doesn't really make sense, but that's what
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our goals are. I don't know who writes them, I don't know who approves them. I think
that they're not outcome-based. So, you know, that being said, the research that we
were able to look at that was done by Council Service was very helpful, but the thing
that we need to remember is Maui County is unique in all the world, so, you know,
those are just background as to the structure. It can't make or break our case, I feel
like, and I think that, you know, what I like about the Council-Manager structure is
even though how Mr. DeLeon had said that, you know, middle management is where it
is, I think with the known turnover in directors a lot of times middle management will
know a lot more than the directors or deputy directors and they can play the system
or like he said, wait them out. And sometimes maybe supervisors use the chain of
command to squash feedback or concerns.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(inaudible). . .
MEMBER PALTIN: So I think, you know...I didn't hear that.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No, it was funny. Never mind.
MEMBER PALTIN: Oh. So, basically sometimes it feels like, you know, during campaign
season there's all these promises. I mean, I remember one candidate promising like
early childhood education to all and then once you get elected, you kind of forget, like
selective amnesia or something. So I like the idea of, you know, hiring someone to get
the job done, continuity of directors so that, you know, when you hold middle
management accountable, you have to set up a structure of okay how many times did
they come in late or how many times did they not do a report or how many times did
they not do performance evaluations. And what I've seen in all the different
Administration changes is you can come like this close to finally holding someone
accountable and then like the election and then the New Year's and then like oh well
we gotta give this guy a fresh start, you know, and somewhere behind the scenes you
look at the campaign spending reports and that guy donated heavily to that
Administration or something. You know, I'm not pointing fmgers or anything, but I
think, you know, if we do the Council-Manager structure, we need to have anybody
appointed or whatever held to the strictest ICMA standards like, you know, no
campaigning, no campaign donations, any appointed position because it's not just
taking the money out of politics, it's taking the politics out of providing basic services.
And, I think that we're not doing that and it's a disservice to the people. So if I had to
say today I would choose Council-Manager, but it would need to be, fit exactly to our
needs and I think that's kind of easier than sticking to what we have and then trying
to tweak that is, you know, trying a Council-Manager structure with keeping what
works and then changing what doesn't because we're tasked with coming up with the
wording in the amendment. But I'm open to discussion, and for the folks that don't
know where they feel right now, I think, you know, maybe after hearing each person's
pros and cons and then discussing it one more round maybe, you know, that's what I
thought discussion was for like if you're not really sure. Like I'm not really sure I want
Council-Manager, but if you're forcing me to say like how you're forcing people to say,
I'll say Council-Manager.
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MS. TERAGAWACHI: Thank you.
MEMBER PALTIN: Thank you.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Not saying you can't change your mind later. Right, Chair? Okay. I
think I have a document from Ray Phillips and he states...he was excused so I'm going
to read his statement.
My belief is that a hired professional experienced
administrative County Manager for Maui County would be a benefit to the citizens of
the County. The Manager would be a non-political and non-biased professional. A
well-seasoned credentialed Executive with proven administrative background that is
sourced by a professional...that is sourced by a profession...hold on...that is sourced
by a professional, non-biased recruiting firm. Successful candidates would then be
vetted by both sides of government and selected by a majority of votes based on the
candidate's experience and capabilities and education. Once selected, the successful
candidate reports to a small group of officials representing both the administrative and
the legislative sides of government; both an elected Mayor as the Chief Executive
Officer and a small select group of members of the County Council. I'm getting to the
bottom, so, in essence, the Maui County, to improve...for Maui County to improve...I'm
sorry, so, in essence, for Maui County to improve transparency, accountability,
efficiency and effectivity I see an appointed Manager and a County Council and a
Mayor. He didn't answer the question. Changes in job description would need to be
made to our existing elected officials to allow for the continuing balance of power and
to allow for this professional administrator to be effective. So, I guess, correct me if
I'm wrong, so he...by reading that could we conclude that he's selecting the County
Manager?
CHAIR TAKITANI: I believe so.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Yes? Okay. Thank you, Ray.
MEMBER CANTO: Chair? Chair? Can we...are we assuming that he wants to go that route?
CHAIR TAKITANI: No, I think it's pretty clear. I have a copy of the testimony here. I think
we all do.
MEMBER CANTO: I do too, but...
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah, I mean the last two or three sentences seem clear. It's a quite...it's
a unique form of it, I believe. But it's clear that that's what he wants. Dave?
MEMBER DeLEON: I'm seeing a hybrid of some sort, I'm not seeing a pure County Manager
out of that at all.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Well, I think as to the question...
MS. TERAGAWACHI: If you were to...
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CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah, as to the question, I think it's clear that he supports a County
Manager form.
MEMBER DeLEON: Some form of it.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah. Okay.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Go ahead, Jonathan.
MEMBER STARR: I think a lot of what we've been discussing is what I term a
Council-Mayor-Manager system where there would be all three; the Council and Mayor
being elected, the Manager being appointed. And I believe that is what he specifically
calls out.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah. Okay.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Jonathan, it's your turn.
MEMBER STARR: Okay, good. And first of all, I take a little bit of disagreement with the way
the exercise was set out because, you know, we're not really in a HRS 91 contested
case where we have to stick to what's on the record or presented to us as documentary
evidence. And I, you know, a lot of my own research relates to studying I've done;
some of it in the documents that were provided, some of it outside of it, you know,
going through all the ICMA stuff, the IBM research papers which are great National
Civic League stuff, conversations with Dave Mora and Ken Games who was recently
retired from 20 years as Deputy Manager for Fairfax County and the Manager of
Eureka-Arcata. And I also feel that the question before us is slightly different in
actuality than whether we're for this change or not because what I see as being before
us is whether we feel that it should be presented to the Electorate, for the voters to
decide whether they want to make this change and we would create the framework or
recommend a framework under which then the voters would decide. And I know for
the last bit of clarity, something that I really feel I need and perhaps other members of
this Committee need is to take this out to the communities in a way that people can
understand the issue and then we can hear their manao, what they have to say, and
frankly, that doesn't happen here on High Street during midday. It happens in Kihei
in the evening or in Hana or and Kaunakakai and I feel that we need to put that
process in motion if we're to be serious about it. Now my own feeling is that I'd like to
see us move toward the possibility of opening the door for the Electorate to potentially
choose a Council with a fairly strong Mayor/Manager type of system and I'll tell you
some of the inputs that kind of move me to that place. Although I feel that the Mayor
and Administrations and our Councilmembers are good people and well-meaning and
hard-working and try hard, and we don't have bad government per se, I do feel there
are times when we are saddled with mediocrity. And if we were looking at it from the
stance of a corporate manager and I have built and run fairly large corporations and
had some education in that, I, you know, I had 20 pages about me in Inc. Magazine
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one time, so I've kind of been there. I know that it really requires management and
feedback loops and metrics at every point in the process. The department heads and
government, in general, we have no goals. We have no way to see if they're achievable.
We have no way of grading performance on an annual basis. There's no way to make
a rational decision other than on personality, whether a director should stay or be
replaced. I feel like Maui County has increased in complexity, we're a $700 million
organization with public health safety, life decisions regarding life and death at stake
and it deserves the best professional management that can be attained. And I think
that what we have is hit and miss. Department directors are people that...a lot of time
elected officials meet on the campaign trail and are based... their appointment is based
on whether they helped and worked hard through that process. There is no real
deeper system for making sure that they have experience, qualifications, and the
ability to lead and I just think that we're at the point where amateur management is
not sufficient. There is also the issue of teamwork; we don't have a system that really
provides teamwork throughout the levels of government. The Council and the Mayor
and Administration, over the past several Administrations there's been many times
when there's been a very lack of communication and candor and ability to work
together. We need to find a way to foster teamwork and foster a system that everyone
is pulling together and end the polarization. And I feel that a Council-strong MayorManager system would improve that situation. Transitions every four years or at most
every eight years, they're a disaster; everything stops for months while new
department heads and deputy department heads who are amateurs get stuck in a
position and have to figure it out. Any projects that are in the works stop. I've
personally experienced situations in a number of departments where the new people
came into place and the computers are gone or the hard drives are gone. There's no
paperwork, no files anywhere and I've got to try meet the people who are gonna be
working underneath them and try to figure out what's going on. That is not
professionalism. That's not something that any corporation would allow to occur on a
regular basis, especially not with every department at once which is the case. So even
for that reason alone, this is something that causes millions of dollars of damage and
threats to safety and health and welfare every time there's an Administration
changeover and it's just a fact of life that we accept. With a 100-percent politicized
government, we're always faced with a question that I term who, not what, where
virtually every decision that gets made or request is put through the filter of who is
asking for it, who's trying to get the entitlement, not what is it about. You know, when
you take that in a context of planning or in a context of approvals, that may not be the
best mechanism. We should be having a level of professionality and ethics where
decisions are made on what are the facts of the case and what are the issues, not who
is making the application and I won't even get into, you know, issues about propriety
but it just does not seem the right thing. Accountability, metrics, annual review of
departments, overall management review, there's no way these are going to get
implemented under our current system. Manager and department heads need to have
specific qualifications and I feel that that is best done through a professional
management. I feel that we're lucky. ICMA and National Civic League and other
organizations have the framework all set out and it's available for us to use and, you
know. I know that a lot of the issue is finding the right Manager and later that person
being able to find the department heads. I know how a corporation does it; they use a
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professional search entity and in this case that entity should report to a blue-ribbon
citizen's panel to create a short list which would then go to the Council so the Council
is not in a position where they're just looking for a name out of the blue or from some
person they know, but rather they have a list of qualified candidates and then it all
happens in the public light. I really think that we can provide something that if the
voters choose, if the Council agrees and the voters choose, could bring much, much
better functionality, save a lot of money and make Maui the best possible place it can
be in coming generations and I do feel we should take this discussion out to the
community. And thank you very much for allowing me to ramble.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Thanks, Jonathan. So you're saying that by changing the form of
government to a County Manager form of government that that would help to create
more efficiencies and effectiveness within the County?
MEMBER STARR: Yes, and I also feel we should keep a Mayor's role, but not an
administrative role.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay. Alright. And FYI though, once we make that decision on
whether we go strong Mayor or County Manager, we can then identify the variables
within that, whatever structure and then determine the...I wrote this down...determine
the impact it would have on the operations and effectiveness of the County based on
the research and then decide on the variables that you would want to incorporate at
that point and then to get feedback from the public and take your road on the...your
show on the road, so to speak, to get their input.
MEMBER STARR: That's correct. I just want to be very clear that moving toward
professional management does not preclude having a strong elected Mayor, that is an
integral and maybe central part of our system. It can still be there.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: We can still have an elected Mayor?
MEMBER STARR: Yeah, and it can be a strong Mayor that is central and becomes...remains
the face of government if we want.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Okay. To be clarified. Okay. Alright. Madge?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Well, it's Pua, I think, wanted to defer and she should
appropriately be asked if she's ready.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Pua, are you ready?
MEMBER CANTO: I'm ready. What was the question? Jonathan, you lost me. No, I'm being
facetious. You know, I would support should the County of Maui's Chief Executive
office remain an elected position. Okay, however, I could also sway towards
establishing a County Manager, so just let me give you a little bit about my little story,
I don't copy/paste anything. There is much more work for us to do. A whole lot of
work for us to do in order to substantiate my decisions and I'd like to hear from my
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community as well as others. So to allow us to meet with the community could sway
me to differ in my response today. Are we allowed to change our decision after we've
collaborated everything with everyone possible? Are we?
MS. TERAGAWACHI: You're talking what you shared today? Are you able to change your
mind or change your thoughts with regards to what you're sharing today?
MEMBER CANTO: Yes.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Yes.
MEMBER CANTO: Okay. I just wanted to be clear on that 'cause that wasn't clear to me
but, you know, in light of the fact that Mayor Tavares had given a very powerful
testimony when she was last here, who better to believe than one that has walked the
walk and talked the talk? So her testimony has weighed heavily on my mind as to
what's meaningful to me and although I represent a community that's very powerful
themselves, you know, I'm sure that when we meet our respective communities that
issues are going to come up that we've never heard before. And so I want to be sure
that when we collaborate again that we will have that opportunity to be a little more
firm on our decision. So for today, I'll go with the County's Chief Executive Office
remain an elected position. And I'm sorry, I don't have a lengthy story to substantiate
my decision. But you folks have covered it all so thank you. Thank you.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Thanks, Pua. Madge?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Okay, Tony, no cutting me off. Well, I have to say based on my
experience with having served as an elected official with a County Manager or a chief
administrative officer that I find it a very efficient way for government to operate.
What has troubled me through these discussions is a misunderstanding of what the
responsibility of that County or City Manager is and then I see the reoccurring bad
examples and those bad examples are, you know, Bell, California and now the
city...Flint, Michigan. Flint, Michigan has, is in an emergency situation. Their
government has failed and they had an appointed City Manager appointed by the
state. And Bell, California, the people who were rotten in that barrel were three
Coun.cilmembers and then in some collusion with the City Manager and the Chief of
Police. This was a very rotten barrel; 1 out of 497 cities, the majority of which have
city managers. The question is, you know, how did we come to this? Well, how did we
come to this first of all, the general...the last Charter Commission just ran out of time
and suggested that this be looked at. So it isn't something new. I think it's been
highlighted by the escalation of neener-neener between the Council and the Mayor
which hasn't been good for the public. I think the issue of this...the elected...in the
perfect world you would have, in my mind, in this County, you would have an elected
Mayor, an appointed City Manager, and a Council that was trusted because I've heard
comments here about nine members of the Council can't be trusted; but one Mayor
can. And I hear about accountability being really important and I agree. It is really
important. That just isn't happening. I was so disappointed that the Mayor is so
angry that he couldn't come here and talk like Charmaine talked to us. Now granted
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and Tony made the point afterwards which I'll give you credit for, she's had some time
to calm down. Okay and that's gotta be put into the equation. But the issue is, when
I look at what a City Manager, what the qualifications are and one of the things we
were provided, the job description for the city of Grass Valley, and then I look at the
County's description for their "the Chief Administrative Officer' or whatever Keith
Regan's position is called, okay, it says five years of business of experience, either in
the public or private sector. Then you look over here and you say wow, would we be
better off with someone who could do all of these tasks rather than someone who was
a campaign manager? So that would be number one. I think the second thing is if
you think about policy and my experience with how a County Manager comes to
policy, and the argument oh, you know, it's gotta be transparent whatever, the policy
that comes to the Council is a variety of policies from A to Z. The Council makes the
decision about policy. It's not the City Manager that makes the policy. They go, they
work with Staff. Let's say it's a planning issue, they work with Staff to develop
alternatives and then the Council has their own alternatives and they discuss, they
have opportunities to have a diversity of opinions on a policy issue and they determine
the policy. The Manager does not determine the policy. I think the biggest argument
that Charmaine made was how difficult the transition is from yanked out of office, new
people are installed, they have to be up to speed in order to be accountable for the
budget because the budget is due in March, Council...new Mayor gets sworn in in
January, very little time, lots and lots to do. If you had the continuity of a Budget
Director that stayed, all the department heads stay, the deputies stay, the transition is
very helpful to the Mayor because if the Mayor hasn't served before they have the
benefit of depth of knowledge. They can't say to a Planning Director what is this issue,
the Planning Director says I don't know I just got here too. So there is a continuity
and that continuity serves the public very well. And ultimately, the public is the client
here. The public is the top of the organizational chart and so to put in a professional
Manager benefits the public because of that continuity. I think a change if...first of
all, again, elected Mayor, it's gotta be elected Mayor, the community wants that and
the community should get what they want. An appointed Manager and that process
could be vetted. I have to tell you, the seven-year rule, at least in my county, I went
back and looked, most of the managers including the County Manager served more
than 20 years and they retired, and usually there was a search, but a lot of times the
Deputy City Manager was appointed. So that continuity again was still there. That
historical continuity that needs to be...the institutional memory is there. And I think
that's really, really important. The thing that keeps reverberating in my head is if you
read the ICMA code of ethics, there are things in that ethics, in those ethics that are
not being observed here and should be observed here. I don't think it's appropriate
that department heads, deputy directors, whatever are expected to contribute
politically. I think that puts it in a pay-to-play and that is very troubling to me. That
shouldn't happen but that's a side issue that has led to a lot of the problems here. So
at this point, I've listened very carefully to what you all have said and I share the
concern that you have about doing the right thing and making that leap, but I don't
think the resolution allows us to develop a hybrid, and if that's the case, then I would
encourage you to...those of you have not made up your mind to give serious
consideration to what professionalism would bring to Maui County government. By
the way, one last thing, the Staff has done a wonderful job. Their documents have
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been really terrific and I think unbiased and they really...it really speaks to their
professionalism. I appreciate that.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Not to mention timely. Thank you. My turn?
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Your turn, Chair.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay, I'll take about two minutes and then we'll take about a 15-minute
recess if that's okay. Seems that there's some inefficiencies in government and some
frustrations with government period and I think it's on all levels. But today we're
talking about changing the way we deliver government in Maui County. It's a
significant change and our studies suggest that there's no guaranteed best way. To
say that performance is based on the particular administrator and studies do not
show a strong correlation between effectiveness of core functions and the form of the
governance. So in brief, I don't see any reason to change our form of government from
a strong Mayor to a County Manager, but I do want to make some recommendations.
I think the Charter should or the Charter Commission should take a really good look
at this 'cause I don't think we...I actually really... this is such a huge change that the
next time the Charter Commission meets, this should be probably be their only charge
is to just look at this issue. 'Cause this issue in and of itself, would, my guess, would
require probably 100 changes to not only to the Charter but to the ordinances and to
the HRS. But I think what should be looked at is to remove barriers that break down
communication within the County between the Mayor and the Council and I'm
speaking specifically to Sections 3-6(5), 3-8(2), and the entirety of 3-9. I think they
should remove any barriers to communication in any of the ordinances that prevent
the Administration from speaking directly to the Council and the Council speaking
directly to members of the Administration. I think number two, we should look at
strengthening the Managing Director's qualifications and/or requiring continuing
education for the Managing Director. Number three, I think we could use existing
powers within the Charter by the Council, specifically Section 6-2 to Sections 9-5(1)
and Sections 9-71. Number four, I think we should consider alternatives to the
present appointment of the department heads, including the Managing Director.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Tony, could you share with us what 6.62 when you make
reference to these?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Later, otherwise it would be too long.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: You can't summarize?
CHAIR TAKITANI: No, I gotta read 'ern.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Okay. We just get out the Charter.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah. And I think the fifth thing I would suggest is there's a penalty
section in our Charter, I think we should add penalty sections to the department head
sections who do not carry out their duties per the Charter like directed in Section
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13-10. And finally, I think Sunshine Laws and ethics code should be made more
realistic. It's time these conversation and open...you know, they talk about openness
and honesty, but I think it makes it a lot harder to do the work of the people when you
cannot talk. I think it's ridiculous. So it'd be nice if they'd get rid of these cameras
too. So that's about it. Why don't we take short break? How about 3:10. . . (gavel). .
RECESS:

2:51 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:21 p.m.
CHAIR TAKITANI: . . .(gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Sorry about
that. We had a little bit of...we gotta figure out how to proceed from here. And while I
appreciate all the comments, I think the question is that we face right now and I
must...I slightly disagree with Lori, and I think the question is whether establishing a
County Manager form of government for the County of Maui would improve
management and operation of County government, and I think it's the question that
we need to answer next. That's the next thing we need to do. And because one of our
members could not be here today, I think we should wait till our next meeting on the
25th to ask that question officially. If that's okay. Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: Mr. Chair, I think that that is definitely a question we need to resolve, but
I feel like we're missing a very important step in this process. I always feel that when
we're asked to serve on a body, that part of the function of a HRS 92 chartered body,
such as we are, is to communicate with the community and make ourselves available
to the public in, you know, kind of in a retail fashion; meaning going out to the
communities and helping educate the community about the issue and hearing what
people have to say and this is best done by going out and holding a series of public
meetings. And I feel that that should be our next step and it's an important step and
that that may help us also coalesce our own thoughts and evolve our thinking about
it. So my suggestion is we, you know, to do straw polling at our next meeting, that's
fine but as far as locking into a position, I really think we need to go to the public and
the public come to us before we take an official and formal action. 'Cause I think
that's why this has been relegated to a community group such as us and not just been
handled by muckamucks, you know, in their own fashion.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Who's the muckamucks?
MEMBER STARR: Well, you know, maybe the Council or whoever.
CHAIR TAKITANI: As long as that's clear. Madge?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So I have mixed feelings about this but I have to say that I think
that we could go out to the public and we could have people show up and give us their
opinions. I don't know whether that would change anybody's individual opinion here,
maybe, maybe not. But the bottom line is, the Council's gonna make the decision;
what they do with what we give them. And then if the Council wants to take that out
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to the public, I think that's their role and that's not to discount the importance...what
do they call us?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Blue-ribbon.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Blue-ribbon. No. Blue-ribbon. We were distinguished or there
was something in the resolution. Not to discount that. I'm just saying that I think
that the public should weigh in at the time that the Council is going to make a
decision on whether this is -CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: -- going on. I fluctuated back and forth, but at this point, I think
it's going to go to Council and that's where the Council ought to take the input from
the public there.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Any other discussion?
MEMBER CANTO: Chair?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Pua?
MEMBER CANTO: I'd like to comment. I think, you know, we all know that the Council is
the policy-making body and I think we should refrain from name-calling or implicating
anyone, if we could just stop. That's not why we're here.
CHAIR TAKITANI: We just joking.
MEMBER CANTO: No, we're not joking.
CHAIR TAKITANI: They know we joking. We love them.
MEMBER CANTO: I know we do. But let's just -CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay.
MEMBER CANTO: --just put a stop to that.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Did...are you...did I call somebody?
CHAIR TAKITANI: No, no, no. Everything's fine.
MEMBER CANTO: No, no, no. It wasn't referring to you too, but...
MEMBER STARR: Did you think that I called...
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MEMBER CANTO: No, no, no. I think throughout the past few months, we've said things
and implicated names and departments and such. I just don't think that it's
warranted.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you, Pua.
MEMBER CANTO: Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Dave?
MEMBER DeLEON: Yeah. Earlier I was for public hearings, before we setting our minds to
the topic, but we've already kind of blew by that point so I'm no longer really thinking
that we need to be doing it. I can see maybe one big meeting someplace, you know,
and invite everybody who wants to come to that and have it open through the
telephone system for the other islands. But then flying all over the place to do this, I
don't see us as an educational group. We were asked to educate the Council on what
our mana'o was. We've put that together. We've reached kind of a conclusion already,
so I don't see any big need for holding meetings. Mr. Chair, the point of personal
privilege, on somewhat on what we're going on, I think somebody was, somebody
might got the impression that the current Managing Director is not qualified for his
position, from the comments that were made earlier. Mr. Regan has an MBA. He
used to be the Finance Director of the County. He's quite capable of the position he's
in.
CHAIR TAKITANI: He doesn't look tall enough to be in the NBA.
MEMBER DeLEON: Well, you know.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay. I'm sorry. I couldn't resist. Any other comments? Tamara?
MEMBER PALTIN: You know, just having read this Charter, I feel like it's really antiquated
and outdated and yet, the last Charter Commission was in 2010. And the next one is
in 2020.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Twelve.
MEMBER PALTIN: Or 2012? Well, I mean, that's not very long.
CHAIR TAKITANI: There's been like dozens of amendments over the last 30 years. But -MEMBER PALTIN: But substantially it seems...
CHAIR TAKITANI: --it's not like... there hasn't been a Charter convention or something -MEMBER PALTIN: Yeah.
CHAIR TAKITANI: --in a while.
-35-

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON COUNTY GOVERNANCE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 11, 2016

MEMBER PALTIN: And, you know, just speaking from my own experience, in 2012 the
public voted to move Ocean Safety to Fire and that hasn't happened yet. So, I mean,
it's kind of scary if you have the people vote on changing the whole structure of
government and we can't even move one section to another department in four
years...five, six...whenever it occurs, if it occurs. So, I mean, I think, you know, I
would like to see it to be continually discussed. Whether or not it happens in 2016,
2018 or 2020, I think majority of us in this room aren't really planning on moving
anywhere and I think regardless of whoever is elected the Mayor, it's always going to
be possible to improve policy, not policy, but the structure or the management. So I
think, you know, even though we're a six-month committee, all this reference material
that is being provided to us, I think, it's an ongoing thing and we should
continually...having had the opportunity to read it, like, you know, continue to be
involved and not just say like oh six months pau and tapping out or whatever. So I
think, I mean, to me it's like if you're gonna live here let's really live here and not just
sleep here kind of thing.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you. Kay?
MEMBER OKAMOTO: As far as going out to the community, you have to have something to
present when you go out. And so I think that's part of it. Do we, you know, do we
have something to present? With Charter Commission, we went out to the community
and then I would say--Dave, correct me if I'm wrong--half the places we went, we really
had very few people turn out that weren't the same ones who had come to regular
meetings. But you can't just go out and say what do you think? They're going huh?
You know, we have to have something to present if we're going out.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you. So if it's okay, I would like to recommend that we call for the
question on the 25th and...yeah, go ahead.
MEMBER FRIEL: Can you repeat the question one more time? I think I got it verbatim, but
I'd like to make sure.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Whether establishing a County Manager form of government for the
County of Maui would improve management and operation of County government?
MEMBER FRIEL: Oh, operations. Thank you.
MEMBER OKAMOTO: Okay. Then one question. We have the straw vote and whichever way
the vote goes, then is that it? Do we then continue? There was lots of discussion on a
hybrid type of thing. What would be the next step?
CHAIR TAKITANI: You know, the way I read the resolution, we would be disbanded. But I
would think that it would be a dirty, rotten shame for the work that we did to just end
that way. I would strongly encourage reports. We do have to submit a report and if
there's things that we could agree upon, we probably should. If not, every report can
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have...individuals can write what they want. And I'd be...personally, I'd be fine with
that. Madge?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So which leads me back to the question I asked in the beginning
about Corp. Counsel because some of the things that I think I've sensed consensus on
like better description of qualifications for department heads, that would require a
Charter amendment. So, are we charged in this resolution with writing that Charter
amendment?
CHAIR TAKITANI: No. And that, you see, and that's where we run up against it. Our charge
is really clear and but, if we don't follow our charge to the T, if instead of we just
ending because we don't have six votes saying we want a County Manager form of
government, I don't...what are they going do? Fire us? Cut our pay? If we want to
make a recommendation that says we think you should consider this, this, and this, I
think we can do that. And we can do it as individuals or we can do it as a group.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Well, that was why I asked the question in the beginning.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: As to, you know, how we can use the vehicle to say -CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: --yeah but, yes but.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah, there's some things that we see that we want you to consider.
`Cause ultimately, as you pointed out, the County Council has got to go do this. Yeah,
so.
MEMBER CANTO: Chair?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yes, Pua?
MEMBER CANTO: You know, in light of the fact that we've had all this discussion going on,
I'm for taking a vote today.
CHAIR TAKITANI: I'd like for...we double-checked the rules. If you cannot be here on the
25th for the purpose of voting, you can call in, and if we could've somehow had Kehau
here, we would've asked her to call in. But she's...we don't know. We haven't been
able to contact her. So I think it's important that the full body has an opportunity to
vote.
MEMBER CANTO: Okay, so that's your call? Your...
CHAIR TAKITANI: I guess so. I don't know. Do I have that authority, somebody? Yes? I
mean, is that okay? Does anybody don't want...you guys want to vote today?
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah, I don't think so. Okay. Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: Yeah, and I do feel that if we're going to have a vote that has bearing on
the outcome of our task, then that should be agenda.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Absolutely. I agree. Thank you.
MEMBER STARR: And everyone should have the ability to know that it's coming.
CHAIR TAKITANI: I agree. Yeah. Paula?
MEMBER FRIEL: I don't like...it's just to say I don't like the question. I just gotta say that.
`Cause it's just asking if it will improve the management, not if it's...you know, you
have a business, you have one person in charge, it's always going to be easier to
execute operations. That's an automatic given.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay. Madge?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So do we need to...if we take a vote at the next meeting, do we
need to agendize our recommendation that we want to make recommendations? Or
just want to make sure that we don't run into...
CHAIR TAKITANI: I don't think so.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Okay. Sharon's not here so.
CHAIR TAKITANI: I think it's the question.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEP PAR.: Okay.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Dave?
MEMBER DeLEON: I think Paula's making an important point. The question is only about
management. We're talking about a government and we're talking about a democracy
and we're talking about the people's ability to interact with the government, as well as
the government to be able to provide services. It's not just a factory putting out
widgets. My standard speech with this is if this is a continuum, on one side you got
pure democracy and the other side you got pure efficiency. Think French Revolution
and Adolf Hitler and we're trying to find, we're trying to move the valve in the middle.
But we can't forget the fact that it's a democracy involved with this. A function of
democracy and not just a matter of paving roads.
CHAIR TAKITANI: I think you should include that in your portion of the report.
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MEMBER DeLEON: Okay. All right.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Tamara?
MEMBER PALTIN: I just have a clarification and a question. So we're voting on that
question, whether establishing a County Manager would improve management and
operation of the County. That's what we're voting on?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Correct.
MEMBER PALTIN: And then, I guess, my question would be if we don't like that question,
what question do we like, would we like if we had any question to choose?
CHAIR TAKITANI: I don't know how to respond to that. I don't know if we can change the
question. Well, we cannot change the question. That's the question. Yeah.
MS. PALTIN: Okay.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Kimo?
MEMBER HAYNES: I would agree. I think the resolution is pretty specific in what we've
been tasked to do.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah. Kay?
MEMBER OKAMOTO: Does that forego the idea that the Council may come back with a
different question?
CHAIR TAKITANI: I'd be shocked.
MEMBER OKAMOTO: Oh, okay. That's all.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: May I read from the Resolution No. 15-155 and I won't read all the
WHEREAS clauses but BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the County of Maui that
the Special Committee on County Governance is established to (a) consider whether
establishing a County Manager form of government for the County of Maui would
improve management and operation. So that part is to decide whether something
should be considered. Then (b) make written recommendations to the Council on
whether the Charter should be amended to establish a county manager form of
government and if so, how the form should be structured. And (c) if a County
Manager form of government is the Special Committee's recommendation, prepare a
proposed Charter amendment and then time to fmish it and other procedural stuff.
So it seems...I would like to hear from our legal eagle over there, his interpretation,
but as I see it, it kind of bifurcates the process, (a) does, you know, if it's no then it,
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then maybe it does end there. If it is yes, then (b) and (c) are still our tasks to
perform. And could, maybe James might chime in.
MR. GIROUX: Sure.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Knock yourself out, brother.
MR. GIROUX: Okay. Yeah, I was just talking to Lori about that because, I mean, the way it
is written, it's you...on (a), if you came to the conclusion yes, and you said yes, that
wouldn't be determinative of your answer to (b). If you said it's more efficient, but (b)
was...it's on whether the Charter should be amended. Well, even if you agree that it's
efficient, you might not agree that you want to do it by amending the Charter. That
means it wouldn't get done. So, I mean I'm...
MEMBER STARR: It's kind of vaguely worded.
MR. GIROUX: Anybody could read that and argue with me, but I mean, this is my analysis.
But that's what I saw is that, I mean, depending on how (a) is, you know, concluded
then I think it's between the Chair and the body to discuss well, do we get to question
(b)?
MEMBER STARR: But how about (c)?
MR. GIROUX: Well...
MEMBER STARR: (C) is more specific.
MR. GIROUX: That's even ...well, let's go one by one.
MEMBER HAYNES: But we gotta get past (a).
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, let's get past (a).
MEMBER HAYNES: If it's no, then it's...you don't...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That's it.
MEMBER HAYNES: That's it. Then you go to step (b) and you have those two options...
CHAIR TAKITANI: It seems like sometimes you gotta read the plain language.
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, you gotta go (a), (b), (c). I mean, and then if one of those decisions stops
the question, it becomes moot. If you're not going to go change the Charter, then (c)
would be moot because you wouldn't go and change the Charter 'cause you already
voted not to change the Charter.
MEMBER HAYNES: It's specific for the County Manager.
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MR. GIROUX: Yeah. So that's the kind of...so you draw the line. If (a), then yes...if (a) is
yes, then you go, you know, then you work your way down.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Who's that? Madge?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So where in there... going back to our discussion about making
recommendations, where in there does that allow that to happen?
CHAIR TAKITANI: It doesn't.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So we're just gonna play fast and loose and do it anyhow.
CHAIR TAKITANI: I think that's the least we could do.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Yeah. I'm not disagreeing with you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: But that was why I asked the question, do we need to agendize
plan B if we have to go to plan B? On the recommendations. You know what I...you
understand? Are you following me? I'm saying supposedly...
CHAIR TAKITANI: No, I don't... well...
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Okay. Suppose the answer to the, to (a) is no.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Yes. I mean, correct. Correct. Then?
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So it's no. So then (b)...he's saying (b) is out and so is (c).
CHAIR TAKITANI: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: So where do we put the recommendations?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Number 2. Go to number 2.
MS. BROOKS: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR TAKITANI: That the Special Committee must finish its meetings and provide its
written recommendations.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Okay.
MS. BROOKS: Chair?
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CHAIR TAKITANI: Oh, I'm sorry.
MS. BROOKS: Hi. If I may?
CHAIR TAKITANI: Hi. You may.
MS. BROOKS: The way that I'm looking at the resolution is that (a) is consider, which this
Committee has been doing; they've been considering at length. (B) is make
recommendations, so consider is what you've done and then the next step is (b), make
recommendations. So you are charged with making a recommendation and it's
whether . . . so it's a whether yes or whether no. And so that would be where your
recommendation comes in and anything in writing. And (c) only kicks in if the
recommendation is to change the form of government to a County Manager. So and as
far as agenda goes, we are fortunate to have item one which is the resolution and the
resolution provides for these tasks and so anytime the resolution is agendized which
has been every time so far, the question could be called.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: Okay. I just wanted to make sure that all the vehicles are there -CHAIR TAKITANI: Got you.
VICE-CHAIR SCHAEFER: --for us to drive this.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you. I think it's there. Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: Yeah. And just to reiterate my previous statement, although it could be
call, the question could be called, I think, in light of trying to err on the side of
openness, members who might not be present should be aware that that question
might be called at that meeting. I would hate to have to miss a meeting for some
reason and then find out it's over, it's abolished because I wasn't there.
CHAIR TAKITANI: I will direct both, at both Ray and Kehau are fully aware that there will be
a vote and if any of you cannot make it...Kim, can we make sure they have a call-in
number?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Or we can call them number or something. Okay. Kay?
MEMBER OKAMOTO: No, thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Is there anything I need to do before I adjourn? Kim, did you just zone me
out again?
MEMBER STARR: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR TAKITANI: Jonathan?
MEMBER STARR: I would like to make one more attempt at this and I know I'm not, don't
seem to be in the majority, but I do feel that there should be a more, some more
accessible public process. And if there is one, you know, a good chance at our next
meeting will result in a vote which would lead to finality in regards to whether any
action is taken or not, I would once again like to suggest that maybe that meeting be
scheduled for an evening if at all possible, so that community could come and say
their piece.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Well, the meeting is scheduled for one o'clock on the 25th.
MEMBER STARR: Yeah. Well I'll go on record saying that I don't like moving into action
without being in a...
CHAIR TAKITANI: Record so noted.
MEMBER STARR: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Okay. Today's meeting is adjourned. Thank you all so very much.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Defer the item.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Oh, I have to defer.. .
MS. WILLENBRINK: Defer the items.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Is it okay if I defer this item?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Both.
CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you. Both, yeah, one and two...and three.
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COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: KF and RP)
ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR TAKITANI: Thank you very much. Meeting adjourned. . . .(gavel). . .
ADJOURN:

3:47 p.m.

APPRSED:

TONY T TANI, CHAIR
Special Co • ittee on County
Governance
cg:min: 160211:kt

Transcribed by: Kimberly Tabon
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